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      April 29, 2019 
 

NYC Council Member Daniel Dromm 
Chairman, Committee on Finance 
NYC Council 
New York City Hall, City Hall Park 
New York, NY 10007 
 
Dear Chairman Dromm: 
 
I am writing to you on behalf of the Plumbing Foundation City of New 
York, Inc. regarding Intro. No. 1141 of 2018, which is on the Committee 
on Finance’s agenda for Monday, April 29, 2019.  The Plumbing 
Foundation was founded in 1986 and is a non-profit organization of 
small and large, union and non-union plumbing contractors, 
engineering associations, supply houses, and manufacturers whose 
mission is to protect the public health and safety of New York City 
through the enactment and enforcement of safe codes.   
 
The Plumbing Foundation City of New York, Inc. strongly opposes 
Intro. No. 1141 as currently written.   
 
Intro. No. 1141 seeks to eliminate the NYC Department of Finance 
Fleet Programs by prohibiting any city agency from agreeing to reduce 
fines for parking violations in exchange for a waiver of the right to 
contest such parking violations.  The bill would also require that any 
dismissal of a parking violation or reduction of a fine, other than for 
certain technical reasons, would require a hearing on the merits of 
each charge and a written determination by an administrative law 
judge (ALJ).   
 
Eliminating such efficient and resource-saving Fleet Programs, 
including the Stipulated Fine Program and the Commercial Abatement 
Program, will only strain important City resources by requiring 
hearings and written decisions on every single parking violation 
incurred by NYC businesses, most of which are small, “mom and pop” 
shops.  In addition, many times when NYC commercial vehicles are 
given tickets for double parking, they are actually legally within their 
right to double park under the Rules of the City of New York section 4-
08(f)(1) while “expeditiously engaged in making pickups, deliveries or 
service calls.”  Therefore, parking violations that are currently paid 
through Fleet Programs, but which would otherwise be legal under 
Rule 4-08(f)(1), would likely be dismissed by the ALJ, costing the City 
resources and providing no real benefit, i.e. a revenue stream, which 
the Fleet Programs inherently do provide. 
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The Fleet Programs administered by the NYC Department of Finance were created to 
eliminate administrative burdens on the City and create a streamlined process to collect 
parking violation fines, while helping local businesses—of which all NYC licensed plumbers 
are—save time and unnecessary resources.  The Fleet Programs serve a valuable purpose 
and are widely used by NYC’s businesses to help ensure they continue to operate and serve 
the City efficiently, especially those businesses providing necessary services like plumbing 
(e.g. for emergency gas leaks, broken water pipes, etc.).  
 
Finally, the NYS Legislature recently passed the “Traffic Mobility Act” which means hefty cost 
increases to commercial vehicles servicing the “Congestion Zone” below 61st Street in 
Manhattan.  With this hit to NYC businesses already underway, eliminating the Fleet 
Programs will only exasperate the financial constraints facing our City’s businesses.   
 
It is for these reasons that the Plumbing Foundation City of New York, Inc. strongly opposes 
Intro. No. 1141 if the bill is not amended to reflect our concerns. 
 

Thank you, 
 

April McIver 
Executive Director 







 
 

New York City Council 

Committee on Governmental Operations 

Testimony Provided by Liberty Coca Cola Beverages 

Int. No. 1141 

April 29, 2019 

 

 

Thank you Chairmen and Council Members of the Committees on Governmental Operations, 

Finance and Transportation for the opportunity to submit testimony regarding Int. No 1141, 

which prohibits any city agency from agreeing to reduce fines for parking violations in exchange 

for a waiver of the right to contest parking violations.  

 

In addition, this legislation would require that any dismissal of a parking violation or reduction 

of a fine would require a hearing on the merits of each charge and a written determination by an 

administrative law judge. 

 

As such, Liberty Coca-Cola Beverages strongly opposes this legislation as it will have immediate 

and long-lasting significant impacts on companies that make deliveries into the city, as well as 

the businesses that rely on goods and products provided through these deliveries. 

 

Liberty Coca-Cola Beverages is a locally-owned bottler with production and distribution 

facilities in-and-around New York City that service thousands of businesses across all 

neighborhoods. While we produce a global brand of products, we are not a corporate entity.  

Liberty Coca-Cola Beverages acquired the local market from Coca-Cola in October 2017. Our 

associates are local and we make it a priority to invest in them and the communities where they 

live.  

 

The city employs a range of internal Best Parking Practice programs to both incentivize safe 

driving and best parking practices such as with the Stipulated Fine Program parameters. These 

efforts currently work, especially as we are faced with more than 1,000 parking spaces subtracted 

in our vertical city due to polices that were expanded and created. The Stipulated Fine Program 

allows us to deliver our products to many local businesses, including the restaurants, 

convenience stores, grocers and many others. 

 

This legislation would eliminate the Stipulated Fine Program for local businesses such as ours 

and increase costs to exorbitant figures that would make it almost impossible to continue 

delivering goods and services. In addition, it would create such a backlog of court cases due to 

parking hearings that the city would never be able to keep up, resulting in the courts to shift its 



resources and priorities – something our city cannot afford. The Stipulated Fine Program 

currently alleviates the court backlog. 

 

It should be clearly noted that the Stipulated Fine Program is not a get out of jail free card. We 

pay the city millions of dollars annually just to deliver our products. We pay the amounts the 

City’s Department of Finance specifies and in return the parking tickets are not challenged in 

court. Recently, the city increased the amounts for many of these fines and it had a substantial 

impact our business. While we did not agree with the increased amounts, the city listened to our 

challenges and maintained an open dialogue to improve policies for all parties.  

 

City council should not be taking measures to eliminate programs that would revert to costly 

issues with its courts and with its businesses. Instead, the focus should be on how we can all 

work together to increase more loading zones and reduce congestion,  

 

Liberty Coca-Cola Beverages has taken the lead in New York City by piloting various initiatives 

to make deliveries at off-peak hours and reduce daily congestion. This includes making night 

time deliveries, after 8 p.m., and shifting more deliveries to Saturday.  

 

We are working with the City’s Department of Transportation to test our initiatives and discuss 

the challenges currently presented, such as getting small business customers to have employees 

available for night deliveries. We anticipate that by working with the Department of 

Transportation we’ll become a trend setter for other delivery companies with the overall goal of 

reducing traffic from our streets. 

 

This legislation, Int. No. 1141, is bad for business and will have a regressive impact on our city. 

We urge you to vote against any bill that would remove the Stipulated Fine Program. 

 

Companies are taking steps to help the city reduce its traffic while still maintaining commerce. 

We are working together with city agencies to find out what works best and what policies will 

move our city forward. Legislators should be taking measures to join these efforts, not passing 

legislation that negatively impacts local businesses. 

 

Thank you. 

 

 







April 29, 2019 
 

Testimony of Alfred Locasio 
President 

New York City Marshals Association 
 

Before the 
New York City Council  

 
Committees on Finance, Transportation, & Governmental Operations  

 
Regarding 

Parking Violation Enforcement in New York City 
 

I want to thank Chairs Dromm, Rodriguez, and Cabrera for the opportunity to submit testimony 
to the committees. 
 
My name is Alfred Locasio and I am the President of the New York City Marshals Association. 
City Marshals are responsible for collecting judgments on behalf of the New York City 
Department of Finance (DOF) and other entities.  
 
I will focus my testimony on Int. 0122 and Int. 0168. The Marshals Association strongly opposes 
Int. 0122, which proposes to raise the monetary threshold for the removal of motor vehicles for 
the purposes of satisfying parking violations judgments from $350 to $500 dollars or where there 
are more than five parking violations in judgment. It is important to point out that when we 
remove vehicles with $350 or more in violations these vehicles are often uninsured, have missing 
or expired registration stickers, as well as out of state license plates that do not match to the 
vehicle. If passed, this bill would allow these types of vehicles to remain on the street despite 
being a nuisance to the community. Additionally, we often remove vehicles at this threshold who 
have committed numerous violations of Vision Zero related efforts such as the speed and red 
light camera programs.  
 
Int. 0122 only encourages individuals to continue to violate these public safety related measures 
without fear of having their vehicles removed. In the past we have also seen this category of 
vehicles relate to criminal activity as well as having vehicles owners who may have out of state 
criminal warrants. It is imperative that we continue to enforce the current threshold and ensure 
that dangerous drivers and their vehicles are removed from the roads. In addition, the Marshals 
Association estimates that an increase in the threshold to $500 represents a significant reduction 
in revenue collected for the city which is currently $50 million dollars annually.  
 
With regards to Int. 0168, which transfers control of the Parking Violations Bureau (PVB) from 
DOF to the Office of Administrative Trials and Hearings (OATH), the Marshals Association 
believes that there is a very efficient and  productive system in place with DOF and that the 
proposed transfer of the PVB is not warranted at this time. Furthermore, OATH often vacates 
judgments before the facts of the case are heard. Vacating a judgment prevents a Marshal from 
seizing property attached to the judgment and severely delays the judicial process of collecting 
judgments to the detriment of the City of New York.  
 
We look forward to continuing to work with the City Council on this matter.  
 












